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October 15, 2021 
 
John Leonard, Community and Legislative Affairs Manager 
City of West Hollywood 
City Hall 
8300 Santa Monica Boulevard 
West Hollywood, CA 90069-6216 
 
 
Dear Mr. Leonard: 
 
Thank you for your letter dated October 8, 2021, requesting that the Office of Inspector 
General work with the Contract Cities Association to audit the contracts of the Los 
Angeles County Sheriff’s Department (Sheriff’s Department) for all contract cities. 
Allegations of fraud in county public safety contracts and falsification of county records 
are appropriately matters of grave concern to all cities which contract with the Sheriff’s 
Department. As set forth below, my attempt to discharge my duties in this matter has 
been obstructed by Sheriff Villanueva. The county is pursuing legal remedies to compel 
Sheriff Villanueva to comply with California law. 
 
The Office of Inspector General received information regarding allegations of 
falsification of county records in Compton before the matter was widely known publicly. 
My staff promptly contacted the Sheriff’s Department and invoked Government Code 
section 25303 (Supervision of Conduct of Officers) and Los Angeles County Code 
section 6.44.190(i) which require county employees to cooperate with Inspector General 
investigations in the manner directed, in this case on-site review of relevant records.  
Apparently faced with the choice of complying with the law or following the orders of 
Sheriff Villanueva, employees of the Sheriff’s Department chose to follow orders.  
 
In March of this year, after the Captain of Compton station and the Contract Law 
Enforcement Bureau (CLEB) refused to allow an on-site review, the Office of Inspector 
General was informed by Sheriff’s Department command staff that the documents and 
information pertinent to the fraud allegations were provided to the Sheriff’s Audit and 
Accountability Bureau (AAB). While the AAB confirmed it was conducting an 
audit/inquiry into the allegations and was in possession of the documents from Compton 
Station and CLEB, AAB refused to provide us with any documents or information until 
the completion of its audit/inquiry. The unmonitored transfer of these documents from 
the Compton station and CLEB to the Sheriff’s AAB, makes it unlikely that the Office of 
Inspector General will be able to confirm or disprove the allegations of fraud 
independently.  
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